
 

City Manager’s Report 
TO:  Honorable Mayor Wythe and Homer City Council 

FROM:  Katie Koester, City Manager 

DATE:  January 11, 2016  

SUBJECT: City Manager’s Report 

It has been 5 weeks since the last Council meeting - feels like almost an eternity! I hope 
everyone enjoyed the respite and the holidays. There promises to be plenty to keep us busy in 
2016. 
  
Storm Drain Failure on Bunnell Avenue 
On Tuesday, a hole opened up in the Bunnell Street roadway, south of Main Street. The “sink 
hole” was caused by a deteriorated 36” storm drain which allowed soil to wash into the drain 
– undermining the pavement. Public Works responded; excavated to expose the drain, put a 
patch on the hole in the side of the storm drain, and backfilled the hole. Pavement will be 
replaced in the Spring. The storm drain was installed by the State in the early 80’s. This storm 
drain, as well as the storm drain in Heath Street (installed during the same time frame), will 
need some work. These two storm drains serve the Central Business District. Public Works will 
be working with ADOT to determine who is responsible for rehabilitation. Public Works will be 
asking the Council for authorization to proceed with the design of a fix for the portion that the 
City is responsible for at the second meeting in January using HART funds. 
 
Council Open House at Library 
A patron at the Homer Public Library suggested the Council do a once a month ‘open house’ 
with the public at the library. It could be a good way to increase dialogue with the public and 
reach out to the community in a new way. 

The Friends of the Library are willing to advertise it through their usual channels (flyers, 
newsletter, community calendar, radio). If the program is successful and at a regular time, the 
community will come to expect the event and advertising won’t be as much of an issue. 

It is hard to predict what would be the best time for turn out, however the Library Director 
suggested lunch time. People are out and about then, and people who work could stop in on 
their lunch hour. One option would be the first Council Monday of the month – which would 
give people an alternative to an evening meeting to visit with you. A noon meeting could be 
held in the study room and we could serve tea/coffee. If one councilmember a month 
volunteers, each member will have to commit to two lunch meetings a year (or less).  
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If Council is interested, I suggest you pick a time and day and give it a try for one month each. 
Then we can revisit if it is successful. I can circulate a signup sheet via email. I propose 
starting next month, February 8 at noon. 

Seafarer’s Memorial Camping 
The Seafarer’s Memorial parking lot has been occupied this fall/winter by a dozen long term 
campers. Some of the trailers are in such a bad state of repair they had to be towed in. The 
site has been problematic; HPD has arrested several of the campers for various 
misdemeanors. HCC 19.08.030(d) allows people to camp in the Seafarer’s Memorial parking 
lot when all City campgrounds are closed (April 1-October 30). The same section allows the 
City Manager to open a campground at any time. I have issued the attached notice to open 
the Pier One campground. On December 15th campers were served notice that they needed to 
move their camper to the Pier One Theatre lot or elsewhere. To date, none of them have 
moved. The next step is for HPD to enforce the issue with fines and impounds. During the 
process, as always, HPD will refer individuals in need of any available services.  

 
Hickerson Cemetery 
A couple of Borough residents have brought concerns with the impact to area groundwater 
and clearing of trees associated with the expansion of Hickerson Cemetery to the attention of 
city staff and Council. I have offered to hold a neighborhood meeting so residents have an 
opportunity to ask questions and air their concerns which I am hoping will be a good starting 
place to work with the neighborhood.  

The Hickerson Cemetery expansion project has been in the works since 2010 when the land 
was purchased adjacent to the existing cemetery. The 2012 budget authorized design, and 
this year Council authorized a phased development of the first few hundred plots. Though if 
winter conditions allow, Public Works could do some site preparation of the land this winter. 
The project will not be bid until the next construction season.  

Homer cemeteries average 12 burials a year, and according to the Homer Funeral Home, only 
about half of those choose to be embalmed (which involves chemicals that are of a concern 
to area residents). Using arsenic in the embalming process was discontinued in the early 
1900s. The existing Hickerson Cemetery was developed in 1960.  City of Homer Public Works 
checked with the State (DEC drinking water and solid waste management) to make sure all 
the proper rules are followed. There are no State regulations regarding the creation or 
expansion of cemeteries as it relates to zoning/groundwater concerns. The KPB has 
established no zoning in the area of the proposed cemetery and does not regulate the 
creation or expansion of cemeteries. According to the Public Works Director and City 
Engineer, the hydrology of the area is conducive for minimizing or eliminating the potential 
for metals (from deceased fillings, watches, etc.) or embalming fluid from entering 
groundwater and moving off site.   

I know the Council has both an interest in being a good neighbor and providing area 
community members a place to bury their loved ones. If the community members feel 
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strongly one way or another, I encourage them to let the City know. I will keep the Council 
abreast of how the project progresses.  
   
KPEDD Industry Forum 
Kenai Peninsula Economic Development District will be holding their annual Industry Outlook 
Forum this January 28-29 (draft agenda attached). This is open to the public, free, and a great 
opportunity to network with industry professionals and other business and public entities on 
the Peninsula and around the state. Register here: https://www.eventbrite.com/e/industry-
outlook-forum-2016-tickets-19973176308 
 
City Manager’s Office Staffing 
As you know, Assistant City Manager Patrick Lawrence left the City of Homer at the end of 
2015. I have struggled with how to fill his positon. There is plenty of justification for an 
Assistant City Manager position given the work load and supervisory responsibilities in the 
City Manager’s office. Nevertheless, I also feel like it is difficult in these lean budget times to 
justify funding the position at the level that is needed to attract qualified candidates. I have 
decided to advertise the positon as a Special Projects/Communications Coordinator. This 
person will be in charge of the CIP, website and social media, and staffing the Economic 
Development Advisory Commission, among other things. Given the projects the City has on 
its plate, the position will also have a renewed emphasis on grant writing. However, I will 
retain many of the afterhours and broader community relations functions as this will not be a 
salaried positon. I am confident we will receive excellent candidates and the changes in the 
job description will benefit the City. However, I am concerned about capacity in the City 
Manager’s office with these changes and the administrative assistant position moving to a 
part time status. I will ask for help if I need it at midyear, but am looking forward to solidifying 
my team for 2016 and getting our feet under us. Please direct any interested candidates for 
the Special Projects/Communications position to the City website.  
 
New Website 
I have mentioned that the City is going to have a new website design in a couple of City 
Manager reports, however over the holidays we took the plunge and transitioned to a more 
mobile friendly template with greater capacity. Holly Brennan at the Library deserves special 
recognition for taking on the immense technical details of this project. The new site has 
inspired a renewed interest in the website from City departments, which is a good thing as we 
strive to be more communicative with the public. There are still a few bugs to work out linking 
the old site to the new design, so please let my office know if you see something that needs 
tweaking or does not work quite right as you navigate around.  
 
Enc. 
Notice of Opening Fishing Hole Campground 
Industry Outlook Forum Agenda 
Grant Support for Homer Kachemak Bay Rotary Club 
Homer Public Library Advertised in Lonely Planet  
 

https://www.eventbrite.com/e/industry-outlook-forum-2016-tickets-19973176308
https://www.eventbrite.com/e/industry-outlook-forum-2016-tickets-19973176308


 

NOTICE 
 

Due to a demand for camping outside of the traditional camping season, effective January 1, 
2016, I am opening camp spaces 1 to 16 of the Fishing Hole Campground next to Pier One 
Theater on the Homer Spit until further notice. City campgrounds are closed by ordinance 
from September 30th to April 30th. However, according to Homer City Code 19.08.030d, they 
can be opened at any other time by order of the city manager.  

City of Homer campground rules and fee schedule applies and will be enforced. 

 
Katie Koester 
City Manager 
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